
Dear Shelby Residents, 

Special points of 

interest: 

• Snow Removal 

• New Garbage Routes 

• New Landfill Gate 

• Fitness Classes 

• Fund Drive 

• Chamber Update 

• Hometown Christmas 

• Shop Local 

• Resource List 

November 2018 Newsletter C  ity of Shelby 

Our seasons are quickly changing and with that comes new projects & priorities for the City of Shelby.  

This fall the city crew was able to complete the picnic area along the north side of the Roadrunner 

Recreational Trail thanks to the assistance of the Montana Fish Wildlife & Parks Urban Trail Program.  

The picnic area provides a great resting spot for walkers, joggers and bicyclists as well as provides a 

picnic area for those wanting to enjoy the nature around Lake Sheloole and those utilizing the archery 

range.  The ADA play structure at the Shelby Swimming Pool/Splash Park, funded in part by the 

Montana Accessible Playgrounds Program, has been completed and will be great fun for children of all 

ages and abilities to enjoy next spring.  The City has been notified of grant funding through the 

Montana State Parks Land Water Conservation Fund for swimming pool gutter replacement.  The funds 

will be made available in early 2019, with the city crew planning installation in March, 2019.  The City 

completed multiple street paving in August & September. The City hopes with additional fuel tax funds 

to conduct paving projects on an annual basis, maintaining and improving our city street system.  The 

City also updated our billboards leading into our community, thanks to the generous support of the 

Shelby Tourism Business Improvement District.   

Dirt work wrapped up on the 4th cell sewer project at the beginning of October, with the project slated 

for completion in the spring of 2019.  The storm water drainage project began October 1st with ditch 

work on the south end of the project boundary. The Federal Rail Administration Railroad Safety project 

is moving slowly forward with finalization of designs and specs. The water line extension project east of 

Shelby is scheduled to be bid this month with work anticipated for spring 2019. Finally, the City 

continues planning of water wellfield improvements with funding from the Montana Department of 

Commerce Treasure State Endowment Program and the Montana Department of Natural Resources.  

With the beginning of cold, hazardous conditions, we hope you drive with caution.  Our sanding priorities begin with the streets leading to the 

school campus, the medical center, the hills in our residential neighborhoods and then the balance of our community.   

Most important, we hope you remember to shop local this holiday season. Shelby is very fortunate to have a unique, vibrant shopping 

district.  Local businesses have a wonderful selection of products and services; tremendous personal service; and competitive prices.  Our 

charming shops work hard to provide unique products, greet you with a pleasant staff and offer many free services.  They support countless 

student projects and community events. They give generously to numerous causes and are the first ones to step up when called on.  

Christmas is just around the corner and we hope you will consider shopping Shelby first.  Our local merchants are the foundation of a strong 

community.  They are our neighbors and friends.  Please support Shelby and shop home for the holidays as together we can continue to 

make Shelby a great place to live, work and raise our families.  

The City of Shelby is beginning a weekly Facebook post to keep residents up to date on city projects, programs and events.  You can 

follow the City of Shelby on Facebook at Shelby Montana. Please look for “THIS WEEK IN SHELBY” each Monday for a list of projects 

the city is currently working on; infrastructure projects affecting traffic; garbage pickup routes; Council meetings; and Civic Center 

activities. If there are any changes to the schedule or notifications, please check the City’s Facebook page daily for updates. 

for “THIS WEEK IN SHELBY” 



LANDFILL TO INSTALL NEW ACCESS SYSTEM 

The Shelby Landfill access computer system has become obsolete, 

leaving the City to upgrade the key fob entry system.  Coming 

online in November, new key fobs can be purchased from the City 

Shop Office at the landfill. Office hours are Monday through 

Thursday ~ 7:00am to 4:00pm and Friday from 7:00am to 11:00am.  

The cost of the new fob is $20.00.  Citizens are encouraged to 

return old fobs to the City Shop Office or City Hall.  Thank you for 

your cooperation in initiating this new entry system for our landfill. 
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SNOW REMOVAL Below you will find the City of Shelby sidewalk snow removal ordinance.  To date, 

we have experienced several slip and falls due to ice and snow accumulations on sidewalks throughout the city.  

We note that only approximately 30% of the sidewalks in our community are being shoveled in compliance with 

our ordinance.  Most of the slip and falls have been senior citizens and some of the injuries have been extensive. 

We ask for everyone’s cooperation in shoveling their sidewalks in compliance with our ordinance. 

The City of Shelby will enforce the ordinance following the enforcement provisions as follows: 
 

9-4-1  KEEPING SIDEWALKS CLEAR:   

A.  It shall be the duty of the owner of any premises within the limits of the municipality to keep the sidewalk of and abutting his 

premises clear of more than one inch of snow, any amount of snow pack, any amount of ice, any amount of slush, any amount of 

mud, and all other threats to safe foot travel and to prevent the accumulation of same. 

B.  A property owner shall have twenty-four hours after a snow storm ends to clear the sidewalk of snow greater in depth than one 

inch. 

C.  A property owner shall have twenty-four hours after snow pack, ice, slush, mud, or other threats to safe foot travel accumulate to 

remove the snow pack, ice, slush, mud, or threat. 

D.  In the event that snow or ice cannot be reasonably removed due to possible damage to the sidewalk or it is otherwise largely 

impractical to remove, the owner shall put on the sidewalk sand or other abrasive material in such an amount and manner to make 

foot traffic reasonably safe.  The owner shall maintain that condition until weather permits the removal of the snow or ice. 

9-4-2  FAILURE TO COMPLY:  Upon the failure of the owner of any premises to keep the sidewalk abutting his property in compliance 

with 9-4-1, SMC, the City of Shelby shall have the right to remove such snow, snow pack, ice, slush, mud, and other threats to safe 

foot travel and assess the cost thereof against the property abutting the sidewalk. 

9-4-3  NO NOTICE REQUIRED:  The City of Shelby is not required to provide any notice to the owner of the premises abutting a 

sidewalk before it exercises its rights under 9-4-2, SMC. 

As of October 15th, the City of Shelby has initiated a new garbage pickup route.  MondayΩs original route encompassed a large 
portion of the south side of Shelby making it difficult for garbage pickup in all sections.  The new route has divided the south side 
into 2 days allowing staff to make the route safely and efficiently.   

MondayΩs route includes commercial and residential neighborhoods south of US Highway 2 ~ 

BNSF Railway to OΩHaire Boulevard/ 4th Street South and over to Montana Avenue.  On 

Tuesday, garbage will be picked up on top of the hill from OΩHaire Boulevard & 4th Street South 

to 10th Street South and Montana Avenue east including properties along the SE Frontage 

Road.  

The Thursday route remains the same, covering commercial and residential properties north of the US Highway 2 ~ BNSF Railway.   

If the truck is delayed, please listen to KSEN radio or see the Shelby Montana Facebook page for notifications. 



The Shelby Area Chamber of Commerce and Merchants Association will once again be hosting the 

Christmas Stroll to kick off the Holiday Season.  The Stroll and Chili Feed are scheduled for Sunday, 

December 2nd.  The Shelby Appreciation Chili Feed will be held at the  Coyote Club from Noon  until 4 

pm.  It is open to all Shelby residents and it is free!   

The upcoming hosts for the Chamber After Hours are:   Fieldstone Office Supply: Friday, November 16 th  @ 5:30 PM  and 

Comfort Inn:  December 11th @ 5:30 pm. These events are open to the public and include refreshments, great door prizes, 

a 50/50 Drawing and are always informative and fun! 

The current Chamber Coupon Book is good through December 31st, 2018; so be sure to bring it with you to get some 

great deals on your holiday shopping!     
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Toole County Combined Fund Drive 

 

The Toole County Combined Fund Drive serves to provide funding to twenty very deserving organizations throughout Toole County.  Your 

generous support helps fund the following:  

{ƘŜƭōȅ DƛǊƭ {Ŏƻǳǘǎ Å {ƘŜƭōȅ {ǿƛƳ ¢ŜŀƳ  Å ¢ƻƻƭŜ /ƻǳƴǘȅ ¸ƻǳǘƘ {ƻŎŎŜǊ Å {ǳƴōǳǊǎǘ {ǿƛƳ ¢ŜŀƳ Å {ƘŜƭōȅ .ŀǎŜōŀƭƭ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǝƻƴ Å Iƛ-[ƛƴŜ IŜƭǇ 

ŦƻǊ !ōǳǎŜŘ {ǇƻǳǎŜǎ Å aǳƭǝǇƭŜ {ŎƭŜǊƻǎƛǎ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǝƻƴ Å !ǊǘƘǊƛǝǎ CƻǳƴŘŀǝƻƴ Å b¢/ ¸ƻǳǘƘ tǊƻƎǊŀƳ Å {ŀƎŜōǊǳǎƘ CƻƻŘ tŀƴǘǊȅ  Å ¢ƻƻƭŜ /ƻǳƴǘȅ 

/ǊƛƳŜǎǘƻǇǇŜǊǎ Å ¢ƻƻƭŜ /ƻǳƴǘȅ CǊƛŜƴŘǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ [ƛōǊŀǊȅ Å .ƻȅ {Ŏƻǳǘǎ ƻŦ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀ Å wŜŎȅŎƭŜ {ƘŜƭōȅ Å tǊŀƛǊƛŜ hŀǎƛǎ !ƴƛƳŀƭ {ƘŜƭǘŜǊ Å wŜƭŀȅ ŦƻǊ 

[ƛŦŜ Å /ŜƴǘŜǊ ŦƻǊ aŜƴǘŀƭ IŜŀƭǘƘ Å ¢ƘŜ /ŀǊƻǳǎŜƭ wŜǎǘ !ǊŜŀ ƻŦ {ƘŜƭōȅ Å ¢ƻƻƭŜ /ƻǳƴǘȅ DŀǊŘŜƴ /ƭǳō Å !ƭȊƘŜƛƳŜǊΩǎ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǝƻƴ 

You, as a resident of Shelby and Toole County ARE THE TOOLE COUNTY COMBINED FUND DRIVE! It was organized by you ~ composed by 

you ~ to serve you.  It is guided by people you know and respect.  By combining these public appeals into one campaign, it makes for the 

best use of resources, time and energy and provides a simple method to give to so many worthwhile organizations. 

Please be looking for your campaign brochure coming in the mail soon.  Your generous support sustains and grows these vital community 

organizations.  We hope you will thoughtfully consider your contribution and give generously to all or specific organizations within the 

campaign asΧΦTogether we can make a difference!  

Together we can make a difference!  

The Civic Center is excited to offer 

fitness classes once again.  Classes began October 29th, but you are welcome to join 

anytime.  Mondays and Thursdays at 5:15pm, Brandy Kiefer leads a video series using нм 

5ŀȅ CƛȄ, нм 5ŀȅ CƛȄ 9ȄǘǊŜƳŜΣ and IŀƳƳŜǊ ŀƴŘ /ƘƛǎŜƭΦ These fitness classes include 

strength training ~ cardio workouts ~ and stretching.  Each class is a little different as you 

work on different parts of the body.  On Tuesdays, Tressa Keller offers a spinning class at 

7:00pm.  Spinning is a great workout on stationary bikes.  It provides a great cardio 

workout without the stress on bones and joints.  Rosanne Balasabas, a certified yoga 

instructor will lead yoga Thursdays at 7:00pm.  Yoga does more than burn calories and 

tone muscles. ItΩs a total mind-body workout that combines strengthening and stretching poses with deep breathing and 

relaxation.  Classes are open to all ages and abilities.  7:00 pm class participants should have a monthly pass and fob as the Civic 

Center office is not staffed at that hour. Passes and fobs can be purchased at the Civic Center during office hours ~ Monday through 

Friday, 9:00 to 6:00pm.   

Civic Center single visits are $4.00; individual monthly passes are $40.00 and family monthly passes are $45.00. If your employer is 

enrolled in the Business Recreation Program, monthly passes are 50% off!    

The weather doesnΩt allow for a lot of outdoor activity.  Join the fun of exercise and fitness at the Shelby Civic Center! 
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ΧΦȢ ,ÏÃÁÌ ÓÔÏÒÅÓ ÃÁÒÒÙ ÌÏÃÁÌÌÙ ÐÒÏÄÕÃÅÄȾÃÒÁÆÔÅÄ ÐÒÏÄÕÃÔÓ ÔÈÁÔ ÓÕÐÐÏÒÔ ÌÏÃÁÌ !Ç ÐÒÏÄÕÃÅÒÓȟ ÁÒÔÉÓÔÓ ÁÎÄ ÃÒÁÆÔÓÍÅÎȢ 

ίȢ ,ÏÃÁÌ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓ Ï×ÎÅÒÓ ÃÏÎÔÒÉÂÕÔÅ ÔÏ ÌÏÃÁÌ ÆÕÎÄÒÁÉÓÉÎÇ ÁÎÄ ÃÈÁÒÉÔÁÂÌÅ ÅǟÏÒÔÓȢ /ÕÒ ÌÏÃÁÌ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓÅÓ ÃÏÎÔÒÉÂÕÔÅ ÔÈÏÕÓÁÎÄÓ ÏÆ 
ÄÏÌÌÁÒÓ ÅÁÃÈ ÙÅÁÒ ÔÏ ÓÃÈÏÏÌ ÐÒÏÊÅÃÔÓȟ ÆÕÎÄÒÁÉÓÉÎÇ ÅǟÏÒÔÓ ÁÎÄ ÃÈÁÒÉÔÁÂÌÅ ÇÉÆÔÓ ÔÏ ÔÈÏÓÅ ÉÎ ÎÅÅÄȢ 

ήȢ ,ÏÃÁÌ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓÅÓ ÐÒÏÖÉÄÅ Á ÍÁÊÏÒÉÔÙ ÏÆ ÊÏÂÓ ÉÎ ÏÕÒ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙȢ  3ÈÅÌÂÙ ÉÓ ÂÕÉÌÔ ÏÎ ÔÈÅ ÎÕÍÅÒÏÕÓ ÓÍÁÌÌ ÅÍÐÌÏÙÅÒÓ ×ÈÏ 
ÐÒÏÖÉÄÅ ÇÏÏÄ ÊÏÂ ÏÐÐÏÒÔÕÎÉÔÉÅÓȢ 

έȢ ,ÏÃÁÌ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓÅÓ ÓÕÐÐÏÒÔ ÏÔÈÅÒ ÌÏÃÁÌ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓÅÓȢ  "ÕÓÉÎÅÓÓÅÓ ÓÕÐÐÏÒÔ ÏÎÅ ÁÎÏÔÈÅÒ ÁÓ ÔÈÅÙ ËÎÏ× ÔÈÅ ÖÁÌÕÅ ÏÆ ÉÎÖÅÓÔÉÎÇ ÉÎ 
ÏÕÒ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙȢ 

άȢ 4ÈÅ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙ ÉÓ ÒÅǨÅÃÔÉÖÅ ÏÆ ÏÕÒ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙȭÓ ÕÎÉÑÕÅ ÃÕÌÔÕÒÅȢ  -ÁÉÎ 3ÔÒÅÅÔ ÒÅǨÅÃÔÓ ÏÕÒ ÕÎÉÑÕÅ ÁÎÄ ÃÈÁÒÍÉÎÇ 
ÁÐÐÅÁÌȢ  3ÈÅÌÂÙ ÉÓ ÏÎÅ-ÏÆ-Á-ËÉÎÄȦ 

ΫȢ 3ÈÏÐÐÉÎÇ ÌÏÃÁÌ ËÅÅÐÓ ÏÕÒ ÍÏÎÅÙ ÌÏÃÁÌ ×ÈÉÃÈ ÐÁÙÓ ×ÁÇÅÓȟ ÕÔÉÌÉÔÉÅÓȟ ÔÁØÅÓ ÁÎÄ ÒÅÉÎÖÅÓÔÍÅÎÔ ÉÎ ÏÕÒ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙȢ 

ΪȢ ,ÏÃÁÌ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓÅÓ ÐÒÏÖÉÄÅ ÅØÐÅÒÔÉÓÅ ÁÎÄ ÐÒÏÄÕÃÔ ËÎÏ×ÌÅÄÇÅȢ ,ÏÃÁÌ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓÅÓ ËÎÏ× ÔÈÅÉÒ ÐÒÏÄÕÃÔÓ ÁÎÄ ÔÈÅÙ ËÎÏ× ÏÕÒ 
ÎÅÅÄÓ ÁÓ ÃÕÓÔÏÍÅÒÓȢ 

ΩȢ ,ÏÃÁÌ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓÅÓ ÐÒÏÖÉÄÅ ÇÒÅÁÔ ÃÕÓÔÏÍÅÒ ÓÅÒÖÉÃÅȢ  4ÈÅÙ ËÎÏ× ÕÓ ÁÎÄ ÔÒÕÌÙ ÁÐÐÒÅÃÉÁÔÅ ÏÕÒ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓȢ  7ÈÏ ÅÌÓÅ ×ÏÕÌÄ ÇÏ ÔÈÅ 
ÅØÔÒÁ ÍÉÌÅ ÆÏÒ ÕÓȩ 

ΨȢ ,ÏÃÁÌ ÂÕÓÉÎÅÓÓÅÓ ÉÎÖÅÓÔ ÉÎ ÏÕÒ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙ ÁÎÄ ÃÁÒÅ ÁÂÏÕÔ ÔÈÅ ÆÕÔÕÒÅ ÏÆ 3ÈÅÌÂÙȢ 

ΧȢ -Ù ÈÏÍÅÔÏ×Îȟ 3ÈÅÌÂÙȟ ÉÓ ÍÏÒÅ ÉÍÐÏÒÔÁÎÔ ÔÈÁÎ Á ÃÈÅÁÐ ÉÔÅÍ ÆÏÕÎÄ ÏÎ-ÌÉÎÅ ÏÒ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÂÉÇÇÅÒ ÃÉÔÉÅÓȦ  4ÈÉÎË ,/#!,Ȧ 

 

The Shelby Merchants Association encourages community members to join them for A Hometown 
Christmas!  Merchants will kick off the holiday shopping season on Saturday, November 24 on Shop 
Small Saturday.  Once again, you can ñBrowse and Brunchò at the downtown shops as each member 
business will offer a breakfast bite.  Free canvas tote bags and other goodies are available to all shoppers 
while they last.   

 

December 2, the first Sunday of December, Shelby Merchants will host the 
Christmas Stroll.  Member businesses will offer goodies or music by local singers and 
instrumentalists.  Many stores offer special discounts and sales during the stroll as 
well.  The Shelby Area Chamber of Commerce will also host the appreciation chili 
feed at the Coyote Club from noon to 4:00pm. 

ñChristmas Cashò will be introduced on the day of the Christmas Stroll, and will run 
through mid-December.  Shoppers will receive tickets for making purchases, and 
winners will be drawn from these tickets and receive Shelby Script money. 

 

Family Fun Weekend will follow on December 15 and 16.  Look for hay rides, free kidsô matinee, and fun 
treats and contests on Saturday, with a classic movie on Sunday.  Last year, moviegoers enjoyed ñItôs a 
Wonderful Lifeò, a classic that everyone enjoyed seeing on the big screen.  

  

Are you a last-minute shopper?  Be sure to check out the Last Chance Christmas Dash the week of 
December 17-22.  Many stores will have extended hours in the final shopping days before Christmas too. 

   

The Shelby Merchants Association is proud to sponsor these activities that make Christmas in our local 
town special for the entire community.  The merchants invite you to enjoy all the free events, and ask 
you to shop locally this Christmas season to allow the merchants to continue to offer these events in the 
future. 



Page 5 

!ƎŜƴŎȅκ9ƴǝǘȅ tǊƻƎǊŀƳǎκ.ŜƴŜŬǘǎ /ƻƴǘŀŎǘ LƴŦƻǊƳŀǝƻƴ 

Marias Heritage Center This modern facility has 38 retirement and state- licensed assisted living 
resident apartments. Studio, one and two bedroom apartments are 
available. A registered nurse administrator oversees the facility with 24- 
hour individualized care and security & call systems. Activities are 
offered daily and transportation is available. 

Judy Richman R.N. 
406.434.3290 

Marias Manor Spacious one bedroom apartments with a manager on site. Adjacent to 
the Shelby Senior Center and close to Marias Medical Center. 

Sonia Harris 
406.434.5661 

Crossroads Housing One and two bedroom units for residents 55 years and older.  A short 
walk to the Shelby Senior Center and Marias Medical & Health Care 
Center. 

Sonia Harris 
406.434.5661 

Shelby Senior Center In addition to nutritious meals served at the center, meals can be 
delivered to homes. The center also provides respite care for caregivers 
and homemaker care to help seniors with light housekeeping and small 
home projects. 

Senior Center 
406.434.2992 

Marias Medical Center 

Rehabilitation Department 

Physical Therapy Services ~ including inpatient & outpatient care, 
rehabilitation and therapy. 
Occupational Therapy Services ~ including inpatient & outpatient care/
rehabilitation; stroke & neurological rehabilitation; fractures; wheelchair 
seating; and activities of daily living. 

Rehabilitation Dept. 
406.434.3234 

Marias Medical Center 

Social Services 

MMC provides a social worker to assist families with financial, medical 
and mental health issues as they relate to the patient. The social worker 
is available to assist with Medicaid applications, can answer Medicare 
questions, and is available to assist with financial assistance for 
prescriptions. The social worker can also assist with your discharge 
needs. 

Brenda Gilmore, BSW 
406.434.3281 
  

Marias Care Center MCC provides 24 hour nursing care that is individualized for residents. 
They offer both private and semi-private rooms and strive to make the 
care center as home-like as possible. MMC has a full-time social worker 
that is available for the transition from home to the care center. The 
social worker assists with financial, medical and mental health issues as 
they relate to their loved one. Diets are individualized to meet the needs 
of each resident.  

Brenda Gilmore, BSW 
406.434.3281 
  

North Central Area Council 

on Aging 
The Conrad office offers several services to residents of Shelby and 
Toole County. Services include: 

Å State Health & Insurance Assistance Program (SHIP) 

Å Free health-benefits counseling & advocacy service for Medicare 
beneficiaries and their families/caregivers. 

Å Commodity Supplement Food Program 

Å Distribution through Shelby Senior Center 

Å Low Income Energy Assistance Program (LIEAP) 

Å Contact office for application and income guidelines.  

Conrad office 
406.271.7553 
Toll Free 
800.551.3191 

Ombudsman Program The Ombudsman Program is responsible for advocating on behalf of 
long-term care patients. This includes individuals living in nursing, board 
and care, and other assisted living facilities. 
  

Conrad office 
406.271.4191 
Toll Free 
800.332.2272 

Adult Protective Services Specialists help protect vulnerable adults from abuse, neglect & 
exploitation. 

Cut Bank office 
406.845.3076 
Toll Free 
800.551.3191 

LIEAP- Low Income Energy 

Assistance 

  

Applications for assistance are available from the North Central Area 
Agency on Aging.  The office is located at 311 So. Virginia, Suite #2 in 
Conrad.  Contact them for more information on income guidelines. 

Contact 
406.271.7553 
800.551.3191 

Energy Share of Montana 

  

If you don’t qualify for LIEAP or need further assistance with your energy 
costs you can apply for Energy Share. 

Opportunities Inc. 
406.761.0310 

Weatherization Assistance If you qualify for LIEAP assistance, you also qualify for weatherization 
services. 

Opportunities Inc. 
406.216.3055 

!ǘ ǝƳŜǎΣ ǿŜ ŀƭƭ ƴŜŜŘ ƘŜƭǇΦ  Our parents, family members and elderly friends especially need care and guidance as they 
make decisions regarding their health, housing, finances and day-to-day matters.  This comprehensive list gives you, your family or 
caregivers resources to consider. 

If you have access to a computer, please go to the Montana Department of Public Health & Human Services ~ www.dphhs.mt.gov . 
You can also access Marias Medical Center services at www.mmcmt.org . These sites are very easy to navigate and have a wealth 
of information in regard to services available, contact information and explanation of programs. 

http://www.dphhs.mt.gov
http://www.mmcmt.org
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